# **IV. Xinjiang**

## Security Measures and Conflict

During the Commission's 2016 reporting year, central and regional authorities continued to implement repressive security measures targeting Uyghur communities in the Xinjiang Uyghur Autonomous Region (XUAR). In October 2015, Yu Zhengsheng, a member of the Standing Committee of the Communist Party Central Committee Political Bureau, said authorities should focus on counterterrorism in order to achieve stability in the XUAR.<sup>1</sup> Reports from international media and rights advocates documented arbitrary detentions,<sup>2</sup> oppressive security checkpoints<sup>3</sup> and patrols,<sup>4</sup> the forcible return of Uyghurs to the XUAR from other provinces as part of heightened security measures,<sup>5</sup> and forced labor as a means to "ensure stability."<sup>6</sup> Meng Jianzhu, head of the Party Central Committee Political and Legal Affairs Commission, repeatedly stressed the need for authorities to "eradicate extremism," in particular "religious extremism," in the XUAR in conjunction with security measures.<sup>7</sup> The U.S. Government and international observers have asserted that XUAR officials have justified restrictions on Uyghurs' religious freedom by equating them with efforts to combat extremism.<sup>8</sup>

The Commission observed fewer reports of violent incidents involving ethnic or political tensions in the XUAR in the 2016 reporting year than in previous reporting years,<sup>9</sup> though it was unclear whether less violence occurred, or Chinese authorities prevented public disclosure of the information. International media and rights advocates raised concerns about Chinese authorities' failure to report and attempts to suppress information regarding deadly clashes involving Uyghurs, including information about a September 2015 attack in Aksu prefecture.<sup>10</sup> [See the Freedom of Expression sub-section below for more information on these concerns.]

On September 18, 2015, in Bay (Baicheng) county, Aksu prefecture, more than 50 people died, and dozens more were injured, during an attack by assailants with knives at a coal mine complex.<sup>11</sup> Chinese official media confirmed the attack in November 2015, but indicated that the attackers killed only 16 people.<sup>12</sup> The attackers were reportedly Uyghurs, and most of those they attacked were Han Chinese workers; five others killed were reportedly security personnel.<sup>13</sup> According to official media and international reports, authorities conducted a 56-day operation to find the attackers, ending in a raid in which police killed 28 people.<sup>14</sup> According to an international news report, 11 of those whom police killed were women and children traveling with the suspected attackers.<sup>15</sup> A front-page People's Liberation Army Daily article reported that police had used a flamethrower in the November 2015 raid on the group that included the suspected attackers.<sup>16</sup> State media later reported that a senior public security official died in the raid.<sup>17</sup>

#### Legal and Counterterrorism Developments

On December 27, 2015, the National People's Congress passed the PRC Counterterrorism Law.<sup>18</sup> The legislation, which took effect on January 1, 2016, contains provisions that expanded police authority, including the authority to use weapons.<sup>19</sup> In addition, the law seeks to define what constitutes terrorist activity, and lays out a framework for establishing counterterrorism institutions, enhancing security, and coordinating intelligence gathering and emergency response, among other areas.<sup>20</sup> Human rights organizations and other observers criticized the law as excessively broad and repressive, and expressed fears that it expanded officials' authority to punish peaceful activities and target ethnic minorities, including Uyghurs.<sup>21</sup> A U.S. State Department spokesperson stated that the "broad, vaguely phrased provisions and definitions" in the law "could lead to greater restrictions on the exercise of freedoms of expression, association, peaceful assembly, and religion within China."<sup>22</sup> In February 2016, XUAR officials launched region-wide activities to study and publicize the new legislation, and directed officials to make use of entertainment and media networks throughout the XUAR in order to bring about "social stability."<sup>23</sup>

throughout the XUAR in order to bring about "social stability."<sup>23</sup> On July 29, 2016, the XUAR People's Congress adopted regional measures to implement the PRC Counterterrorism Law,<sup>24</sup> which contain more detailed definitions than the national legislation regarding terrorist activities and how to punish religious extremists.<sup>25</sup> The implementing measures include the following provisions that were not contained in the national legislation:

• Solitary confinement can be used for prisoners or individuals held at police detention centers who lead a terrorist or extremist organization, incite other prisoners to commit crimes, or resist education and reform programs as well as display "violent tendencies";<sup>26</sup>

• The use of cell phones, the Internet, or other media devices to disseminate terrorism or extremism or to teach terrorist methods is considered a terrorist activity;<sup>27</sup> and

• Those organizing, forcing, instigating, encouraging, or enticing minors to participate in religious activities may be detained between 5 and 15 days and fined up to 10,000 yuan (approximately US\$1,500).<sup>28</sup>

A human rights advocate, cited in an international news report, expressed concern that under the new regional measures, authorities could label Uyghurs' ordinary religious activities as extremism and terrorism.<sup>29</sup>

In February 2016, state media reported authorities' pledge to offer up to 100,000 yuan (approximately US\$15,000) for tip-offs regarding online "terrorist" content, and said authorities had given out more than 2 million yuan (approximately US\$300,000) in rewards in 2015.<sup>30</sup> In April 2016, Radio Free Asia reported that XUAR officials had begun offering rewards of up to 5 million yuan (approximately US\$750,000) for information about terrorist activity, as well as cash rewards for reporting "illegal religious activity."<sup>31</sup>

XUAR officials used Party rules and regulations combating corruption in the Party to target "terrorism" and Party members' opposition to Party and government policy. In January 2016, Xu Hairong, the Secretary of the XUAR Commission for Discipline Inspection, reported that some Party officials in the region had "supported, participated in and organized terror acts" in 2015, and that authorities would take measures against these officials.<sup>32</sup> Xu had made similar comments in November 2015, when he stated that some Party officials in the XUAR had "criticised high-level policies" and openly expressed opinions that differed from those mandated by the Party.<sup>33</sup> The November comments followed the Party's removal earlier that month of Xinjiang Daily editor-in-chief Zhao Xinyu from his post and expulsion of Zhao from the Party<sup>34</sup> after he had opposed government policy in the XUAR<sup>35</sup> and had disagreed with Party views on "ethnic separatism, terrorism, and religious extremism." <sup>36</sup> [See the Freedom of Expression sub-section for more information on Zhao Xinyu.] XUAR Commission for Discipline Inspection officials punished a number of senior Party officials for corruption during the reporting year, including Zhao's predecessor at the Xinjiang Daily, Alimjan Maimaitiming, who had served as secretary general of the XUAR government as well as in a Party leadership group.<sup>37</sup>

# "ENDANGERING STATE SECURITY" CASES

According to research the Dui Hua Foundation published in April 2016<sup>38</sup> and the XUAR annual work report on the region's courts for 2015,<sup>39</sup> the number of "endangering state security" (ESS) trials the region's courts heard in 2015 decreased by approximately two-thirds from the previous two years, from about 300 to about 100 trials. Dui Hua Foundation analysis indicated that a corresponding rise in trials in the region for crimes related to "cults" and "terrorism" in the latest XUAR annual work report showed that these trials were previously handled as ESS trials.<sup>40</sup>

Uyghur scholar Ilham Tohti remained in prison, where he is serving a life sentence on the charge of "separatism," <sup>41</sup> which falls under the category of ESS.<sup>42</sup> According to a U.S.-based news and advocacy website, in February 2016, authorities did not give Tohti's brother permission to visit him.<sup>43</sup> Some observers expressed concern that Tohti may have been in ill health, and that this caused authorities to deny a visit, since Tohti's brother had reportedly planned to visit him that month.<sup>44</sup>

Other political prisoners who remained in detention during the reporting year include:

• **Tudaxun Hoshur.**<sup>45</sup> Tudaxun Hoshur, the brother of Uyghur-American Radio Free Asia (RFA) reporter Shohret Hoshur, is serving a five-year sentence on a charge involving "endangering state security."<sup>46</sup> In December 2015, authorities released two other Hoshur brothers, Shawket and Rexim, from detention, reportedly following international advocacy on their behalf.<sup>47</sup> In January 2015, international reports cited a statement from RFA that Chinese authorities had sentenced Tudaxun Hoshur to prison in 2014 on "state security" charges, likely in retaliation for Shohret's coverage of news in the XUAR, though RFA did not release Tudaxun's name at that time.<sup>48</sup>

• **Huseyin Celil.**<sup>49</sup> Officials in Uzbekistan detained Uyghur-Canadian imam Celil in March 2006 when he was traveling there, and in June 2006 extradited him to China.<sup>50</sup> In April 2007, a court in Urumqi municipality reportedly sentenced Celil to life in prison<sup>51</sup> for "the crime of separating the country and organizing and leading a terrorist organization."<sup>52</sup> In February 2016, judicial authorities reportedly reduced Celil's sentence to between 19 years and 6 months, and 20 years.<sup>53</sup>

In addition, authorities reportedly released Uyghur **Patigul Ghulam**<sup>54</sup> from detention in May 2016.<sup>55</sup> Authorities detained Ghulam in May 2014, and subjected her to a closed trial on April 7, 2016, for "leaking state secrets" in an interview she gave to RFA.<sup>56</sup> Ghulam had unsuccessfully pressed officials in Urumqi for information about her son, Imammemet Eli, whom authorities detained in July 2009, following demonstrations and riots that took place in Urumqi.<sup>57</sup> Fellow detainees reportedly said authorities had "severely tortured" Eli.<sup>58</sup>

According to a June 18, 2016, RFA report, authorities in Guangzhou municipality, Guangdong province, detained at least 10 Uyghur students on June 9 on terrorism-related charges.<sup>59</sup> A spokesperson for a Uyghur rights organization expressed concern that authorities had not provided any details regarding the students' whereabouts.<sup>60</sup> The students, who were originally from the southern part of the XUAR, had reportedly finished taking their college entrance examinations the day before their detentions, and were studying in Guangzhou as part of "Xinjiang classes," a government program to send Uyghur students to schools in the eastern part of China.<sup>61</sup>

#### UYGHURS DEPORTED FROM THAILAND

An international media report supported rights groups' concerns that Chinese authorities would persecute Uyghurs whom authorities had forcibly deported from Thailand in July 2015.<sup>62</sup> In October 2015, RFA reported that authorities in Awat county, Aksu prefecture, had forced 2 of the 109 Uyghurs forcibly deported from Thailand to participate in a film "as a deterrent to others in the area not to flee the country and seek asylum elsewhere."<sup>63</sup> Although it is unclear how widely the film was distributed, it follows a pattern of authorities' use of filmed or televised confessions across China, a tactic many in the legal profession have criticized as being in violation of Chinese law.<sup>64</sup> [For more information on the use of televised "confessions" in China, see Section II—Criminal Justice.] RFA cited a local Party official as saying that an Awat county court had tried the two Uyghurs, who he suggested had "illegally cross[ed] borders to join the holy war," and who he said "would likely receive long prison sentences."<sup>65</sup> In November 2015, Human Rights Watch expressed concern over the Chinese government's failure to provide information about the location or health of the group of deported Uyghurs.<sup>66</sup>

#### Development Policy

During this reporting year, central and regional officials continued to focus on the role of economic growth and development initiatives in promoting stability in the XUAR.<sup>67</sup> Through the "Silk Road" and "One Belt, One Road" development strategies they introduced in recent years, government authorities sought to attract overseas investment and investment from other areas of China, and to develop the XUAR as a production and logistics hub.<sup>68</sup> Critics of XUAR development strategies outlined authorities' failure to address persistent tensions involving socio-economic inequality, ethnic tension, and assimilation.<sup>69</sup>

Criticism of regional development ventures also included concern over their ecological effects.<sup>70</sup> An April 2016 Greenpeace briefing on air quality in China for the first quarter of 2016 reported that the five cities with the highest average  $PM_{2.5}$  concentration, an air quality indicator, were all located in the XUAR.<sup>71</sup> According to Greenpeace's analysis, increasing pollution in western areas of China, including the XUAR, is due to the shift of industries, such as the coal-power industry, from eastern areas subject to pollution limits to western areas not yet subject to the same restrictions.<sup>72</sup> Kashgar city, Kashgar prefecture, which Greenpeace ranked as having the highest average  $PM_{2.5}$  concentration out of more than 360 cities analyzed,<sup>73</sup> has been a focus of industrial and economic development for XUAR officials for the past several years.<sup>74</sup> A July 2016 report issued by a U.S.-based Uyghur rights organization also raised concerns about air pollution and the coal industry in the XUAR, noting that the coal industry had also brought about soil degradation, desertification and sandstorms, and groundwater depletion in the region.<sup>75</sup>

In early 2016, XUAR authorities announced plans for the creation of new cities in the region, with officials highlighting the role of urbanization in both development and the maintenance of stability.<sup>76</sup> In January 2016, the Xinjiang Production and Construction Corps (XPCC), an entity under the administration of both the central government and the XUAR government.<sup>77</sup> that plays a key role in development and urbanization in the XUAR,<sup>78</sup> announced the State Council had approved its plan to establish the city of Kunyu in Hotan prefecture, in order to "fight separatism, stabilize the border and promote economic development."<sup>79</sup> According to a February 2016 state media report, XPCC authorities planned to transform the headquarters of each of the XPCC's 14 divisions into cities "so they can better contribute to local social stability and development."<sup>80</sup>

### Freedom of Religion

Following XUAR authorities' November 2014 amendment of regional regulations governing religious affairs,<sup>81</sup> central and XUAR officials continued to use new legislation and other measures that narrowed the scope of Uyghur Muslims' ability to peacefully practice their religious faith and express their Muslim cultural identity. In January 2016, state media reported that the regional legislature would begin to draft, within the year, regulations specifically targeting "religious extremism."<sup>82</sup> An amendment to the PRC Criminal Law that took effect in November 2015<sup>83</sup> prohibits individuals from "forcing others to wear clothes or symbols associated with terrorism and extremism," and provides for a maximum sentence of three years' imprisonment.<sup>84</sup> Officials also promoted other policies and regulations in the previous reporting year that restricted Uyghur Muslims' attire, appearance, and behavior.<sup>85</sup>

Authorities in locations throughout the XUAR also enforced controls on Uyghur Muslims in mosques and in their homes, and sought to restrict Islamic teaching outside of state control and prevent minors from participating in religious activities.<sup>86</sup> In January 2016, authorities in Awat (Awati) county, Aksu prefecture, reportedly checked the identification documents of Uyghurs entering mosques for Friday prayers, in order to ensure they were either a local resident or registered as a local resident's guest.<sup>87</sup> On January 1, 2016, an overseas Uyghur rights advocate said authorities in Kashgar city had recently detained at least 16 Uyghurs for collecting religious publications for children in their homes.<sup>88</sup> In March 2016, Party-run media cited an official with the Xinjiang Islamic Association as saying that religious leaders had shut down all "underground preaching sites" in the XUAR.<sup>89</sup> The official stressed the importance of religious leaders learning about political affairs in addition to religion, noting that clerics in one location taught "government policies on religion" in addition to the Quran.<sup>90</sup>

Some Uyghur Muslims continued to serve prison sentences for the peaceful observance of their religious beliefs. In March 2016, residents and officials in Aksu prefecture reportedly told Radio Free Asia (RFA) that local authorities had sentenced an imam and eight farmers to prison in 2015 for "illegally practicing religion."91 According to RFA, authorities sentenced the government-designated imam, Eziz Emet, to nine years in prison in September 2015 on charges related to "teaching religion illegally" in a local village, after he had "taught some teenagers how to read the Quran and some Quranic verses for praying." 92 The report stated that officials sentenced each of the farmers to seven years' imprisonment in February 2015 on charges of "religious extremism" related to "praying together in places that authorities had not designated for Muslim worship."93 In addition, RFA reported in March that security personnel in Ghulja (Yining) municipality, Ili Kazakh Autonomous Prefecture, detained 41 Uyghurs for being "religious extrem-ists" after they failed to attend the funeral of a "prominent" local member of the Chinese Communist Party.94

In June 2016, the State Council Information Office released a white paper on religious freedom in the XUAR stating that authorities "fully respected . . . citizens' freedom of religious belief."<sup>95</sup> According to the white paper, "[n]o Xinjiang citizen has been punished because of his or her rightful religious belief."<sup>96</sup> The white paper further stated that during Ramadan, the decision regarding whether or not restaurants serving halal food would remain open "is completely determined by the owners themselves without interference."<sup>97</sup>

As in previous reporting years, local government officials throughout the XUAR reportedly maintained restrictions on Uyghurs' observance of Ramadan, forbidding government employees,<sup>98</sup> students,<sup>99</sup> and teachers<sup>100</sup> from fasting. According to international media reports, authorities in some locations in the XUAR ordered restaurants and other food establishments to stay open during fasting hours.<sup>101</sup> An international media report, citing a Uyghur rights advocate, said authorities in Qaghiliq (Yecheng) county, Kashgar prefecture, detained 5 Uyghurs, and authorities in Kuqa (Kuche) county, Aksu prefecture, detained 12 Uyghurs for encouraging people to fast during this year's Ramadan period.<sup>102</sup>

### Freedom of Expression

During the reporting period, central and regional officials placed restrictions on journalists covering XUAR-related issues, detained Uyghurs who wrote for websites, enforced controls on online communications tools in the XUAR, and restricted public information on violent incidents in the XUAR.

• In one example of officials restricting news media from opposing the state's narrative on the XUAR and counterter-rorism, in December 2015, authorities failed to renew the press credentials of Beijing-based French reporter Ursula Gauthier, effectively expelling her from China.<sup>103</sup> Gauthier reportedly was the first foreign journalist Chinese authorities expelled since Al Jazeera reporter Melissa Chan in 2012.<sup>104</sup> Gauthier had refused Chinese officials' requests to apologize for an arti-cle she wrote for French publication L'Obs in November 2015,<sup>105</sup> in which she criticized Chinese counterterrorism policies and authorities' "pitiless repression" of Uyghurs.<sup>106</sup> In No-vember <sup>107</sup> and December 2015,<sup>108</sup> the Foreign Correspondents' Club of China issued statements criticizing what it viewed as Chinese officials' and official media's intimidation of Gauthier. In another example, an ABC News journalist reported being a target of state surveillance for at least a day and a half while investigating conditions in the southern part of the XUAR for a March 2016 report.<sup>109</sup> According to the Foreign Correspondents' Club of China, foreign journalists may lawfully travel in the XUAR without a special permit,<sup>110</sup> but in the past officials in Kashgar municipality reportedly have enforced "local regulations" requiring "interview permits." <sup>111</sup> • In November 2015, official media reported that Communist

• In November 2015, official media reported that Communist Party authorities had removed former Xinjiang Daily editor-inchief Zhao Xinyu from his post and expelled him from the Party,<sup>112</sup> after he had "improperly discuss[ed], and publicly oppos[ed], government policy" in the XUAR,<sup>113</sup> and had differed from the Party on "issues including ethnic separatism, terrorism, and religious extremism."<sup>114</sup>

According to a June 2016 RFA report, authorities in various locations in the XUAR detained five Uyghur website administrators and writers between March and May 2016, in order to prevent them from criticizing official restrictions on Uyghurs' activities during the Ramadan period.<sup>115</sup> Authorities from Aksu prefecture reportedly detained one of the five, Tursunjan Memet, on March 29 in Korla city, Bayingol Mongol Autonomous Prefecture, and later arrested him on the charges of "inciting ethnic hatred" and "separatism," saying he had "use[d] the Misranim website as his platform to publish illegal writings."<sup>116</sup> Authorities in Aksu prefecture reportedly detained another Uyghur, Omerjan Hesen, prior to May 31.<sup>117</sup> Officials announced on May 31 that they had expelled Hesen, a forestry bureau official who had also written for the Misranim website, from the Communist Party, and said he had written essays "attacking the party and government's ethnic or religious policies in Xinjiang," among other activities.<sup>118</sup> Authorities in Urumqi municipality reportedly detained Ababekri Muhtar, another of the five Uyghurs and the founder of Misranim, a week after authorities detained Tursunjan Memet, and released him on June  $10.^{119}$  Muhtar previously had visited the United States with the support of the U.S. Embassy in China.<sup>120</sup>

XUAR officials also limited access to online forums during the reporting year, and punished those seeking to bypass official Internet restrictions. In November 2015, authorities suspended mobile phone services for individuals who had used software to circumvent the Great Firewall, which Chinese authorities use to filter the Internet.<sup>121</sup> Security personnel required affected individuals to visit local police stations to request the restoration of their phone services.<sup>122</sup> Security personnel in Hotan, Kashgar, and Aksu prefectures reportedly increased monitoring of Uyghurs' electronic devices, including smart phones, for "extremist" religious content, in order to "ensure stability."<sup>123</sup> Police in some cases detained individuals if their phones contained such content.<sup>124</sup> In addition, in January 2016, XUAR authorities shut down two websites that served a predominantly Uyghur audience, which officials accused of "damaging ethnic unity" and transmitting "illegal content." <sup>125</sup> Continuing the pattern of a lack of transparency in reporting violort field of the field of t

Continuing the pattern of a lack of transparency in reporting violent incidents,<sup>126</sup> Chinese officials and official media failed to report on a deadly attack on workers at a coal mine on September 18, 2015, in Bay (Baicheng) county, Aksu prefecture, until around two months after the attack occurred.<sup>127</sup> Radio Free Asia was the first to report news of the attack, citing, among others, a security guard working for the local township government who said authorities were "strictly controlling information" about the incident.<sup>128</sup> Following a November 2015 raid on the alleged perpetrators of the Bay county attack, the Ministry of Public Security (MPS) reportedly published a statement on social media lauding the raid that authorities also reportedly deleted an image originating from the MPS, and published by several media outlets, of a journal entry written by an officer who participated in the raid, indicating that he knew women and children were among the group of people targeted in the raid.<sup>130</sup>

## Freedom of Movement

As in past reporting years,<sup>131</sup> officials continued to limit Uyghurs' access to travel freely. In June 2016, authorities in Ili Kazakh Autonomous Prefecture, issued new rules requiring residents applying for passports and other documents to provide DNA samples, fingerprints, and voice prints.<sup>132</sup> In Guma (Pishan) county, Hotan prefecture, police reportedly restricted the visits of nonlocal residents by confiscating their identification documents, and officials required local residents seeking to travel to visit relatives or obtain medical treatment within the XUAR to "first obtain a letter from village police describing past political involvements." <sup>133</sup> In addition to official restrictions, in August 2016, ahead of the G20 Summit in September, an international media organization reported that a notice posted by a local property management group in Hangzhou municipality, Zhejiang province, said residents must report any Uyghur they saw to police, and if the person was confirmed to be Uyghur, the individual reporting him or her would receive a 500-yuan (approximately US\$75) reward.<sup>134</sup> In a potentially positive development, in March 2016, official media reports indicated that XUAR authorities would abolish the "convenience contact cards" system in May 2016.<sup>135</sup> An official media report said the system, which authorities initiated in May 2014, required XUAR residents aged 16 and over to register with authorities before moving to another part of the XUAR.<sup>136</sup> Some international media reports said officials used the cards specifically to monitor and control Uyghurs.<sup>137</sup> In addition, official media reports stated that in 2016, officials plan to revise passport issuance procedures and facilitate travel for XUAR residents.<sup>138</sup> The reports followed a similar announcement by XUAR authorities in August 2015.<sup>139</sup>

## Other Social Policies

During the reporting year, XUAR authorities linked social policies in the areas of education and employment to political goals such as the "sinicization" of ethnic minority populations. In November 2015, XUAR Party Secretary Zhang Chunxian noted the impor-tance of "bilingual education" in the region alongside "ethnic blend-ing" <sup>140</sup> and students' acceptance of the "five identifies," that is, identifying with the country, Chinese nationality, Chinese culture, the Chinese Communist Party, and "socialism with Chinese characteristics." 141 Under "bilingual education," class instruction for the general curriculum takes place primarily in Mandarin Chinese, largely replacing instruction in languages spoken by ethnic minority groups, which are relegated to the status of a secondary course, if they are taught at all.<sup>142</sup> According to Xinhua, 69 percent of ethnic minority children in elementary and secondary schools received "bilingual education" as of the end of 2014, compared to 34 percent in 2010.143 During this reporting year, officials announced plans to further expand "bilingual education" in the region's schools.144 "Bilingual education" in the XUAR contravenes legal protections for non-Han groups to maintain and use their own languages, and is inconsistent with the model of education outlined in the PRC Regional Ethnic Autonomy Law.145

Reports indicated the existence of ethnic tensions amid an influx of Han Chinese workers in the XUAR,<sup>146</sup> and in spite of some official efforts to create jobs for Uyghur residents of the XUAR,<sup>147</sup> some government and private employers within the XUAR discriminated against non-Han job applicants. As in past reporting years,<sup>148</sup> the Commission observed employment advertisements that reserved positions exclusively for Han Chinese, including civil servant and private-sector positions, in contravention of Chinese labor law.<sup>149</sup> Private and public employers also continued to reserve some positions exclusively for men, leaving non-Han women to face both ethnic and gender discrimination in the hiring process.<sup>150</sup>

#### Notes to Section IV—Xinjiang

<sup>1</sup> "China Stresses Stability, Security on Xinjiang's Founding Anniversary," Xinhua, 1 October
 <sup>15</sup> According to Yu, "Counterterrorism is the focus of our current work."
 <sup>2</sup> See, e.g., "Mother of Uyghur Who Disappeared in 2009 Faces Charges Over Interview,"
 Radio Free Asia, 30 March 16; "Strike Hard' Hits Uyghur Family," Radio Free Asia, 29 March 16; "China Detains 41 Uyghurs Who Skipped a Funeral of a Local Communist Functionary,"

Radio Free Asia, 24 March 16. <sup>3</sup>See, e.g., Andrew Jacobs, "Xinjiang Seethes Under Chinese Crackdown," New York Times, 2 January 16; "Police Increase Checks of Uyghur Smartphone Users in Xinjiang," Radio Free Asia, 8 January 16; Alyssa Abkowitz, "China Doubles Down on Terrorism 'Double Standards' Accusation," Wall Street Journal, China Real Time Report (blog), 3 December 15.

Asia, 8 January 16; Alyssa Abkowitz, "Unina Doubles Down on Terrorism Double State Accusation," Wall Street Journal, China Real Time Report (blog), 3 December 15. <sup>4</sup> "On the Eve of the New Year, Uyghurs From Various Regions Have Been Sent Back, While Urumqi City Enhances Security Measures To Counter Terrorism" [Xin nian qianxi gedi weizu ren bei qianfan wushi tisheng anbao cuoshi fankong], Radio Free Asia, 30 January 16; Tom Phillips, "A Brighter Future Beckons': China Tries To Get Xinjiang To Join the Party," Guard-ian, 9 October 15. <sup>5</sup> "On the Eve of the New Year, Uyghurs From Various Regions Have Been Sent Back, While Urumqi City Enhances Security Measures To Counter Terrorism" [Xin nian qianxi gedi weizuren bei qianfan wushi tisheng anbao cuoshi fankong], Radio Free Asia, 30 January 16. <sup>6</sup> "Authorities 'Ensure Stability' Through Forced Labor for Uyghurs in Xinjiang Township," Radio Free Asia, 3 November 15.

Radio Free Asia, 3 November 15. <sup>7</sup> "Meng Jianzhu Stresses at Counterterrorism Work Meeting [the Need To] Comprehensively Raise the Capacity and Standards of the Counterterrorism Fight" [Meng jianzhu zai fan kongbu

<sup>(\*)</sup>Meng Jianzhu Stresses at Counterterrorism Work Meeting [the Need To] Comprehensively Raise the Capacity and Standards of the Counterterrorism Fight" [Meng jianzhu zai fan kongbu gongzuo huiyi shang qiangdiao quanmian tisheng fankong douzheng nengli shuiping], People's Daily, 12 December 15. See also Ben Blanchard, "China Security Chief Calls for Greater 'De-Radicalization' Efforts," Reuters, 16 November 15. <sup>8</sup> See, e.g., Bureau of Counterterrorism and Countering Violent Extremism, U.S. Department of State, "Country Reports on Terrorism 2015," 2 June 16, chap. 2, overview; Simon Denyer and Xu Yangjingjing, "China Jails a Muslim for Six Years—For Refusing To Shave His Beard," Washington Post, WorldViews (blog), 30 March 15; UN Human Rights Council, Written State-ment Submitted by the Society for Threatened Peoples, a Non-Governmental Organization in Special Consultative Status, A/HRC/28/NGO/68, 20 February 15, 2, 3. <sup>9</sup> See, e.g., CECC, 2015 Annual Report, 8 October 15, 281–83; CECC, 2014 Annual Report, 9 October 14, 162–65; CECC, 2013 Annual Report, 10 October 13, 163–65. <sup>10</sup> See, e.g., Human Rights Watch, "China: Allow Independent Investigations Into Xinjiang Vi-olence," 23 November 15; Andrew Jacobs, "In a Region Disturbed by Ethnic Ten-sions, China Keeps Tight Lid on a Massacre," New York Times, 18 October 15. <sup>11</sup> Death Toll in Xinjiang Coal Mine Attack Climbs to 50," Radio Free Asia, 30 September 15; Andrew Jacobs, "In a Region Disturbed by Ethnic Tensions, China Keeps Tight Lid on a Massacre," New York Times, 18 October 15. <sup>12</sup> See, e.g., Tian Shan, "Xinjiang Destroys a Violent Terrorist Gang Under the Direct Com-mand of Foreign Extremist Organizations, Wiping Out All Thugs" [Xinjiang dadiao yi jingwai jiduan zuzhi zhijie zhihui de baokong tuanhuo jianmie quanbu baotu], Tianshan Net, 20 Novem-ber 15. <sup>13</sup> Authorities Identify 17 Suspects in Deadly Attack at Xinjiang Mine." Radio Free Asia, 16

jiduan zuzhi zhijie zhihui de baokong tuannuo jiannuo quanno quan

<sup>15</sup> "Eleven of 28 Suspects Killed in Xinjiang Manhunt Believed Women, Children," Radio Free Asia, 24 November 15.
 <sup>16</sup> Shu Chunping et al., "'Counterterrorism Dagger' Protects the People's Safety—Commemorating the Xinjiang People's Armed Police Corps Fourth Detachment Secret Squadron" ["Fankong jiandao" bao renmin ping'an—ji wujing xinjiang zongdui si zhidui teqin zhongdui], People's Liberation Army Daily, 23 November 15. See also "Eleven of 28 Suspects Killed in Xinjiang Manhunt Believed Women, Children," Radio Free Asia, 24 November 15; "China Used Flamethrowers To Hunt Xinjiang Terrorists" [Zhongguo wujing yi huoyan penshe qi yingdui "baokong fenzi"], Voice of America, 23 November 15.
 <sup>17</sup> Yao Tong and Sui Yunyan, "Xinjiang Counterterrorism Commendation and Mobilization Meeting Held" [Xinjiang fankong biaozhang ji dongyuan bushu huiyi zhaokail, Tianshan Net, 12 December 15; "China Says Senior Uygur Official Killed During Raid in Xinjiang," Reuters, reprinted in South China Morning Post, 14 December 15.
 <sup>18</sup> "China Adopts First Counter-Terrorism Law," Xinhua, 27 December 15. See also PRC Counterterrorism Law [Zhonghua renmin gongheguo fan kongbu zhuyi fa], passed 27 December 15, effective 1 January 16, chap. 7.

Counterterrorism Law [Zhonghua renmin gongheguo fan kongbu zhuyi fa], passed 27 December 15. effective 1 January 16, chap. 7. <sup>19</sup>Peter Mattis, "New Law Reshapes Chinese Counterterrorism Policy and Operations," Jamestown Foundation, China Brief, Vol. 16, Issue 2, 25 January 16, 3–6; PRC Counterter-rorism Law [Zhonghua renmin gongheguo fan kongbu zhuyi fa], passed 27 December 15, effec-tive 1 January 16, arts. 53, 62. For the January 1, 2016 date that the law took effect, see Article 97 in Chapter 10 (supplementary provisions). <sup>20</sup>PRC Counterterrorism Law [Zhonghua renmin gongheguo fan kongbu zhuyi fa], passed 27 December 15, effective 1 January 16, arts. 53, 62. See Chapter 1 for the definition of what con-stitutes terrorist activity, Chapters 1 and 3 for guidelines regarding establishing counterter-

rorism institutions and for enhancing security, Chapter 4 for the coordination of intelligence gathering, and Chapter 6 for the coordination of emergency response measures. <sup>21</sup>See, e.g., Freedom House, "China's 'Anti-Terrorism' Law Further Restricts Rights," 28 December 15; Uyghur Human Rights Project, "Briefing: China's New Counter-Terrorism Law and Its Human Rights Implications for the Uyghur People," 1 February 16; Euan McKirdy, "China Approves Wide-Ranging Counter Terrorism Law," CNN, 28 December 15; Cherie Chan, "China Set To Pass Controversial Anti-Terrorism Law," Deutsche Welle, 22 December 15.

<sup>22</sup>Office of Press Relations, U.S. Department of State, "Daily Press Briefing-December 28,

2015," 28 December 15. <sup>23</sup> "All of Xinjiang Launches Activity To 'Deeply Study Propaganda on the "Counterterrorism Law" To Fully Promote Social Stability'" [Quan jiang qidong "shenru xuexi xuanchuan 'fan kongbu zhuyi fa' quanli cujin shehui wending" huodong], Xinjiang Daily, 25 February 16. See also Ben Blanchard, "China's Xinjiang To Use Entertainment, Possibly Singing and Dancing, in

 <sup>24</sup>Xinjiang Uyghur Autonomous Region People's Congress Standing Committee, Xinjiang Uyghur Autonomous Region Implementing Measures for the "PRC Counterterrorism Law" [Xinjiang weiwu'er zizhiqu shishi "zhonghua renmin gongheguo fan kongbu zhuyi fa" banfa], issued 29 July 16, effective 1 August 16. <sup>25</sup> Bai Tiantian, "Xinjiang To Confine Radicals in Solitary in New Anti-Terror Rule," Global

Times, 2 August 16. See also Xinjiang Uyghur Autonomous Region People's Congress Standing Committee, Xinjiang Uyghur Autonomous Region Implementing Measures for the "PRC Counterterrorism Law" [Xinjiang weiwu'er zizhiqu shishi "zhonghua renmin gongheguo fan kongbu zhuyi fa" banfa], issued 29 July 16, effective 1 August 16; PRC Counterterrorism Law [Zhonghua renmin gongheguo fan kongbu zhuyi fa], passed 27 December 15, effective 1 January

[Zhonghua renmin gongheguo tan Kongou Zhuyi Ia], passeu 24 December 26, energy 26, Standing Committee, Xinjiang <sup>26</sup>Xinjiang Uyghur Autonomous Region Implementing Measures for the "PRC Counterterrorism Law" [Xinjiang weiwu'er zizhiqu shishi "zhonghua renmin gongheguo fan kongbu zhuyi fa" banfa], issued 29 July 16, effective 1 August 16, art. 40. See also Chong Koh Ping, "Xinjiang Gets Tough on Terrorism," Straits Times, 5 August 16. <sup>27</sup>Xinjiang Uyghur Autonomous Region People's Congress Standing Committee, Xinjiang Uyghur Autonomous Region Implementing Measures for the "PRC Counterterrorism Law" [Xinjiang weiwu'er zizhiqu shishi "zhonghua renmin gongheguo fan kongbu zhuyi fa" banfa], issued 29 July 16, effective 1 August 16, art. 6(6). See also PRC Counterterrorism Law" [Xinjiang weiwu'er zizhiqu shishi "zhonghua renmin gongheguo fan kongbu zhuyi fa" banfa], issued 29 July 16, effective 1 August 16, art. 6(6). See also PRC Counterterrorism Law" [Xinjiang arenim gongheguo fan kongbu zhuyi fa], passed 27 December 15, effective 1 January 16, art. 3; Bai Tiantian, "Xinjiang To Confine Radicals in Solitary in New Anti-Terror Rule," Global Times, 2 August 16.

Global Times, 2 August 16.
<sup>28</sup> Xinjiang Uyghur Autonomous Region People's Congress Standing Committee, Xinjiang Uyghur Autonomous Region Implementing Measures for the "PRC Counterterrorism Law" [Xinjiang weiwu'er zizhiqu shishi "zhonghua renmin gongheguo fan kongbu zhuyi fa" banfa], issued 29 July 16, effective 1 August 16, art. 51(2); PRC Counterterrorism Law [Zhonghua renmin gongheguo fan kongbu zhuyi fa], passed 27 December 15, effective 1 January 16, chap. 9, art. 81.
<sup>29</sup> "Xinjiang Regional Government Passes New Counterterrorism Law," Radio Free Asia, 5 August 16, art. 51(2); PRC Counterterrorism Law, 29 "Xinjiang Regional Government Passes New Counterterrorism Law," Radio Free Asia, 5 August 16, 29 "Xinjiang Regional Government Passes New Counterterrorism Law," Radio Free Asia, 5 August 16, 29 "Xinjiang Regional Government Passes New Counterterrorism Law," Radio Free Asia, 5 August 16, 29 "Xinjiang Regional Government Passes New Counterterrorism Law," Radio Free Asia, 5 August 16, 29 "Xinjiang Regional Government Passes New Counterterrorism Law," Radio Free Asia, 5 August 16, 29 "Xinjiang Regional Government Passes New Counterterrorism Law," Radio Free Asia, 5 August 16, 29 "Xinjiang Regional Government Passes New Counterterrorism Law," Radio Free Asia, 5 August 16, 20 "Xinjiang Regional Government Passes New Counterterrorism Law," Radio Free Asia, 5 August 16, 20 "Xinjiang Regional Government Passes New Counterterrorism Law," Radio Free Asia, 5 August 16, 20 "Xinjiang Regional Government Passes New Counterterrorism Law," Radio Free Asia, 5 August 16, 20 "Xinjiang Regional Government Passes New Counterterrorism Law," Radio Free Asia, 5 August 16, 20 "Xinjiang Regional Government Passes New Counterterrorism Law," Radio Free Asia, 5 August 16, 20 "Xinjiang Regional Government Passes New Counterterrorism Law," Radio Free Asia, 5 August 16, 20 "Xinjiang Kawata", 20 "Xinjiang Kawata",

gust 16. <sup>30</sup>Luo Yufan, "China Internet Illegal and Harmful Information Reporting Center Calls on the

Majority of Internet Users To Actively Report Online Harmful Terrorist Information (ZDongguo hulian wang weifa he buliang xinxi jubao zhongxin huyu guangda wangmin jiji jubao wangshang baokong youhai xinxi], Xinhua, 8 February 16; Brenda Goh, "China Offers Rewards for Online Terrorist' Tip-Offs-Xinhua," Reuters, 8 February 16. <sup>31</sup> "Chinese Offer Reward for Information on Terrorism, Religion in Xinjiang," Radio Free Asia,

<sup>12</sup> April 16. <sup>32</sup>Xu Hairong, "Secretary of the Xinjiang Commission for Discipline Inspection: Some Individual Officials Are Two-Faced on the Issue of Counterterrorism" [Xinjiang jiwei shuji: gebie guanyuan zai fan kongbu wenti shang wan liangmian ren]. Central Commission for Discipline Inspection News, reprinted in Caijing, 24 January 16; "Xinjiang Officials Backed and Took Part in Terror Acts but Security Crackdown To Go On: Discipline Official," South China Morning Post 24 January 16

<sup>33</sup> Xu Hairong, "Strict Political Discipline To Achieve Long-Term Stability" [Yanming zhengzhi jilu shixian changzhi jiu'an], Central Commission for Discipline Inspection News, 24 November 15; "Communist Party Official Accuses Some Xinjiang Cadres of Supporting Terrorist Acts."
 Reuters, reprinted in South China Morning Post, 25 November 15.

 <sup>34</sup> "Communist Party Official Accuses Some Xinjiang Cadres of Supporting Terrorist Acts,"
 Reuters, reprinted in South China Morning Post, 25 November 15; "Xinjiang Daily Editor-in-Chief Is Doubly Expelled, Anti-Terror Rhetoric Inconsistent With Central Government" Xinjiang ribao yuan zong bianji bei shuangkai fan baokong yanlun yu zhongyang bu yizhi], China News Service, 2 November 15. <sup>35</sup>Tom Phillips, "Chinese Newspaper Editor Sacked for Criticising Beijing's 'War on Terror,'"

<sup>35</sup> Tom Philips, "Chinese Newspaper Editor Sacked for Criticising Beijing's 'War on Terror,'" Guardian, 2 November 15. <sup>36</sup> Li Ruohan, "Party Boots Out Xinjiang Editor," Global Times, 3 November 15. <sup>37</sup> Central Commission for Discipline Inspection, "Former XUAR People's Government Sec-retary General Alimjan Maimaitiming Doubly Expelled" [Xinjiang ou renmin zhengfu yuan mishuzhang alimujiang maimaitiming bei shuangkai], 28 February 16; "China To Prosecute Two Senior Officials From Xinjiang Over Graft," Reuters, 29 February 16; For information on other senior regional Party officials punished, see, e.g., "China To Prosecute Former Head of Xinjiang Border Guards," Associated Press, reprinted in New York Times, 3 November 15; "China Jails Former Party Chief of Xinjiang's Capital for Graft," Reuters, 20 January 16.

<sup>38</sup> Dui Hua Foundation, "China State Security Trials Fell 50 Percent in 2015, Official Data

<sup>38</sup> Dui Hua Foundation, "China State Security Trials Fell 50 Percent in 2015, Official Data Suggest," Dui Hua Human Rights Journal, 6 April 16.
 <sup>39</sup> "Annual Work Report of Xinjiang Courts (2015)" [Xinjiang fayuan gongzuo niandu baogao (2015 nian)], Xinjiang Court Net, 13 January 16.
 <sup>40</sup> Dui Hua Foundation, "China State Security Trials Fell 50 Percent in 2015, Official Data Suggest," Dui Hua Human Rights Journal, 6 April 16.
 <sup>41</sup> "Tohti Verdict Upheld," Global Times, 22 November 14.
 <sup>42</sup> Josh Chin, "China's New Strategy in Prosecuting Critics," Wall Street Journal, China Real Time Report (blog), 13 March 14.
 <sup>43</sup> Yaxue Cao, "Brother Denied Right To Visit Ilham Tohti, Moderate Uighur Scholar Sentenced to Life in Prison," China Change, 24 February 16. For Commission analysis of Ilham Tohti Case," Congressional-Executive Commission on China, 17 November 14; "Chinese Authorities Arrest Uyghur Scholar Ilham Tohti and Students," Congressional-Executive Commission on China, 4 March 14. For more information on Ilham Tohti, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database record 2009-00315.
 <sup>44</sup> Ibid.

<sup>44</sup> Ibid.
 <sup>45</sup> For more information on Tudaxun Hoshur, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database record 2015-00471.
 <sup>46</sup> Michael Forsythe, "China Frees 2 Brothers of U.S. Reporter for Radio Free Asia," New York Times, 31 December 15; Simon Denyer, "Release of Reporter's Brothers Shows China Does Heed Foreign Pressure," Washington Post, 31 December 15.
 <sup>47</sup> Simon Denyer, "Release of Reporter's Brothers Shows China Does Heed Foreign Pressure," Washington Post, 31 December 15. For more information, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database records 2016-00002 on Shawket Hoshur and 2016-00003 on Rexim Hoshur.
 <sup>48</sup> Bob Dietz. Committee to Protect Journalists. "China's Long-Distance Tactic To Suppress

<sup>48</sup> Bob Dietz, Committee to Protect Journalists, "China's Long-Distance Tactic To Suppress Uighur Coverage," Committee to Protect Journalists (blog), 7 January 15; Simon Denyer, "China Uses Long-Range Intimidation of U.S. Reporter To Suppress Xinjiang Coverage," Washington

Post, 8 January 15. <sup>49</sup>For more information on Huseyin Celil, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database record 2016-00284.

record 2016-00284.
 <sup>50</sup> Adam Miller and Francesca Fionda, "10 Years Later, Family of Canadian in Chinese Prison Still Looking for Answers," Global News, 17 March 16.
 <sup>51</sup> "Xinjiang Terrorist Sentenced to Life," Xinhua, reprinted in China Daily, 19 April 07.
 <sup>52</sup> UN Committee against Torture, Written Replies by the Government of the People's Republic of China to the List of Issues (CAT/C/CHN/4) To Be Taken Up in Connection With the Consideration of the Fourth Periodic Report of CHINA (CAT/C/CHN/4), CAT/C/CHN/Q/4/Add.1 (Future), 10 September 08, para 8. In the Chinese government's written reply, "Yushan Jiang" refers to Husevin Calil

Huseyin Celil. <sup>53</sup> "Xinjiang Commutes Sentences for 11 Offenders," Xinhua, 2 February 16. "Yushanjiang Jelili" in the Xinhua article refers to Huseyin Celil. <sup>54</sup> For more information on Patigul Ghulam, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database

record 2016-00149. <sup>55</sup> "Mother of Disappeared Uyghur Man Released After Two Years in Detention," Radio Free

Asia, 31 May 16.

Asia, 31 May 16. <sup>56</sup> "Mother of Uyghur Who Disappeared in 2009 Faces Charges Over Interview," Radio Free Asia, 30 March 16. See also Sophie Richardson, Human Rights Watch, "Dispatches: Mother's Search for Son Triggers Prosecution in China," 7 April 16; Uyghur Human Rights Project, "The Uyghur Human Rights Project Urges Concerned Governments To Call for the Immediate and Unconditional Release of Patigul Ghulam," 4 April 16. <sup>57</sup> "Mother of Uyghur Who Disappeared in 2009 Faces Charges Over Interview," Radio Free Asia, 30 March 16. See also Uyghur Human Rights Project, "The Uyghur Human Rights Project Urges Concerned Governments To Call for the Immediate and Unconditional Release of Patigul Ghulam," 4 April 16. <sup>58</sup> Ibid. <sup>59</sup> "Ton Uyghur Students in a Guangraphy High School Xipijiang Class Ara Datained for Im-

<sup>59</sup> "Ten Uyghur Students in a Guangzhou High School Xinjiang Class Are Detained for In-volvement in Terrorism" [Guangzhou yi zhongxue xinjiang ban 10 weizu xuesheng she kong bei bu], Radio Free Asia, 18 June 16. <sup>60</sup> Ibid. <sup>61</sup> Ibid. For more information on "Xinjiang classes," see, e.g., "Don't Make Yourself at Home,"

<sup>61</sup> Ibid. For more information on "Xinjiang classes," see, e.g., "Don't Make Yourself at Home," Economist, 17 January 15. <sup>62</sup> For information on rights groups' concerns regarding the deportation, see, e.g., "Turkish NGOs Rally for Help to Uighurs in Thailand," Daily Sabah, 13 January 15; Uyghur American Association, "Uyghur American Association Urges UNHCR and the United States To Work Closely With Thai Government on Resettlement of Uyghur Refugees," 19 November 14; Human Rights Watch, "Thailand: Don't Forcibly Return Uighurs to China," 14 March 14. <sup>63</sup> "Repatriated Uyghurs Forced To Make Film About Fleeing China for Thailand," Radio Free Asia 21, October 15.

<sup>65</sup> "Repatriated Uygnurs Forced To Make Film About Fleeing China for Thalland, "Radio Free Asia, 21 October 15.
 <sup>64</sup> See, e.g., Josh Chin, "Chinese Judge Criticizes Televised Confessions," Wall Street Journal, China Real Time Report (blog), 15 March 16; Tom Phillips, "Anger as Christian Lawyer Paraded on Chinese State TV for 'Confession,'" Guardian, 26 February 16; Mimi Lau, "Pull Plug on China's Televised Confessions' Urges Top Political Adviser Ahead of Meeting of Country's Legislature," South China Morning Post, 2 March 16.
 <sup>65</sup> "Repatriated Uyghurs Forced To Make Film About Fleeing China for Thailand," Radio Free Asia, 21 October 15.
 <sup>66</sup> Human Rights Watch "China: Allow Independent Investigations Into Xinjiang Violance" 23

<sup>66</sup> Human Rights Watch, "China: Allow Independent Investigations Into Xinjiang Violence," 23 November 15. For more information on the 109 Uyghurs forcibly deported from Thailand in July 2015, see CECC, 2015 Annual Report, 8 October 15, 288.

<sup>67</sup>See, e.g., Clifford Coonan, "Development Key To Stabilising Xinjiang, Says Li Keqiang," Irish Times, 11 March 16; Chu Xuejun et al., "Promote Long-Term Stability, Rush Towards a Comprehensive Well-Off Society" [Tuidong changzhi jiu'an, ben xiang quanmian xiaokang], Xinhua, 17 December 15.

<sup>68</sup>See, e.g., "Xinhua Insight: Xinjiang Pivotal in Silk Road Revival," Xinhua, 1 October 15; Dominique Patton, "Xinjiang Cotton at Crossroads of China's New Silk Road," Reuters, 11 Janu-ary 16; Wade Shepard, "The Complex Impact of Urbanization in Xinjiang," The Diplomat, 16 December 15.

ary 16; Wade Shepard, "The Complex Impact of Urbanization in Xinjiang," The Diplomat, 16 December 15. <sup>69</sup> See, e.g., Alice Su, "A Muslim Minority Keeps Clashing With the 'China Dream' in the Country's Increasingly Wild West," Vice News, 8 December 16; James Estrin, "Valuing Culture as Much as Money in an Ancient Chinese City," New York Times, Lens (blog), 10 August 16; Michael Clarke, "Cracks in China's New Silk Road," University of Nottingham, China Policy In-stitute: Analysis (blog), 15 March 16; "Chinese Policy Leaves Uyghurs Impoverished in Xinjiang's Hotan Prefecture, Farmers Say," Radio Free Asia, 1 April 16; Wade Shepard, "The Complex Impact of Urbanization in Xinjiang," The Diplomat, 16 December 15; Andrew Fischer, "Comparing Tibet and Xinjiang Through the Structural Dimensions of Socio-Economic Change," University of Nottingham, China Policy Institute: Analysis (blog), 14 March 16. "<sup>70</sup> See, e.g., Dominique Patton, "Xinjiang Cotton at Crossroads of China's New Silk Road," Reuters, 11 January 16; Rob Schmitz, "A Trove of Coal Pushes China's Pollution Westward," Marketplace, 3 December 15; Greenpeace, "Media Briefing: Greenpeace City Rankings, First Quarter 2016 PM<sub>2.5</sub>: As Eastern China's Air Quality Improves Rapidly, 69 Cities in Central and Western China See Air Quality Deteriorating," 20 April 16; Li Jing, "Where in China Can You Find the Worst Air Pollution? You Might Be Surprised . . .," South China Morning Post, 20 April 16. "<sup>71</sup> Greenpeace, "Media Briefing: Greenpeace City Rankings, First Quarter 2016 PM<sub>2.5</sub>: As Eastern China's Air Quality Improves Rapidly, 69 Cities in Central and Western China's Air Quality Improves Rapidly, 69 Cities in Central See Air Guality Deteriorating," 20 April 16. "<sup>72</sup> Ibid. "<sup>72</sup> Ibid.

72 Ibid

<sup>73</sup> Ibid.

<sup>73</sup> Ibid.
 <sup>74</sup> See, e.g., "Xinhua Insight: Xinjiang Pivotal in Silk Road Revival," Xinhua, 1 October 15; Benjamin Shook, "Kashgar, Nanjiang," China in Central Asia (blog), 6 October 14; Sara Hsu,
 "Economic Zones and Infrastructure on China's Silk Road," The Diplomat, 21 January 15.
 <sup>75</sup> Uyghur Human Rights Project, "Without Land, There Is No Life: Chinese State Suppression of Uyghur Environmental Activism," 20 July 16, 42.
 <sup>76</sup> See, e.g., Wang Ge, "XPCC Fourteenth Division Receives Approval To Establish County-Level Kunyu City, at the 'Forefront of the Struggle Against Separatism'" [Xinjiang bingtuan shisi shi huo zhun she xianji kunyu shi, chuyu "fan fenlie douzheng zui qianyan"], The Paper, 21 January 16; Liu Xin, "New City To Rise in Southern Xinjiang Near the Separatist Hotbed," Global Times, 22 January 16; Cui Jia, "Newest City To Boost Xinjiang Stability," China Daily, 29 February 16.
 <sup>77</sup> State Council Information Office. "The History and Development of the Xinjiang Production"

<sup>77</sup> State Council Information Office, "The History and Development of the Xinjiang Production and Construction Corps," 5 October 14, sec. II.
 <sup>78</sup> See, e.g., Wade Shepard, "The Complex Impact of Urbanization in Xinjiang," The Diplomat,

16 December 15.

Bee, e.g., Wate Shepart, The Complex Impact of Crosmization in Anjiang, The Diploma, 16 December 15.
 <sup>79</sup>Liu Xin, "New City To Rise in Southern Xinjiang Near the Separatist Hotbed," Global Times, 22 January 16. See also Wang Ge, "XPCC Fourteenth Division Receives Approval To Establish County-Level Kunyu City, at the Forefront of the Struggle Against Separatism" [Xinjiang bingtuan shisi shi huo zhun she xianji kunyu shi, chuyu "fan fenlie douzheng zui qianyan"], The Paper, 21 January 16; Wang Se, "China's Youngest City Is Established in Xinjiang, Named Kunyu City" [Zhongguo zui nianqing chengshi zai xinjiang gua pai chengli qu ming kunyu shi], Guangming Daily, reprinted in Xinhua, 28 February 16; Cui Jia, "Newest City To Boost Xinjiang Stability," China Daily, 29 February 16.
 <sup>80</sup> Cui Jia, "Newest City To Boost Xinjiang Stability," China Daily, 29 February 16.
 <sup>81</sup> Xinjiang Uyghur Autonomous Region, Regulations on Religious Affairs [Xinjiang weiwu'er zizhiqu zongjiao shiwu tiaoli], issued 28 November 14, effective 1 January 15; Cui Jia, "Curbs on Religious Work Under Legal Management (Striding Toward a China Ruled by Law)" [Jiang zongjiao gongzuo naru fazhihua guanli (maixiang fazhi zhongguo)], People's Daily, 30 November 14.

14. <sup>82</sup>Cui Jia, "Xinjiang Drafting 1st Statute Against Religious Extremism," China Daily, 14 Jan-

uary 16. <sup>83</sup>National People's Congress Standing Committee, PRC Criminal Law Amendment (Nine) [Zhonghua renmin gongheguo xing fa xiuzheng'an (jiu)], issued 29 August 15, effective 1 Novem-

[Zhonghua renmin gongheguo xing fa xiuzheng'an (jiu)], issued 29 August 15, effective 1 November 15, item 7(4). <sup>84</sup> Li Ruohan, "Court Names New Extremism-Related Crimes," Global Times, 2 November 15. <sup>85</sup> See, e.g., Urumqi Municipal People's Congress Standing Committee, Provisions Banning the Wearing of Facial or Body Coverings in Public Places in Urumqi Municipality [Wulumuqi shi gonggong changsuo jinzhi chuandai mengmian zhaopao de guiding], issued 10 December 14, ef-fective 1 February 15; XUAR People's Congress Standing Committee, Decision Regarding the Approval of the "Provisions Banning the Wearing of Facial or Body Coverings in Public Places in Urumqi Municipality" [Zizhiqu renda changweihui guanyu pizhun "wulumuqi shi gonggong changsuo jinzhi chuandai mengmian zhaopao de guiding" de jueding], 10 January 15; reprinted in Tianshan Net; "Xinjiang Legislature Approves Burqa Ban," Xinhua, 10 January 15; Liu Xia, "Kashgar, Xinjiang Holds Conference in Recognition of 'Visit the People, Care for the People's Livelihoods, Win People's Hearts' Workers" [Xinjiang kashi zhaokai "fang minging hui minsheng ju minxin" huodong biaozhang dongyuan dahui], Tianshan Net, 27 January 15; Cao Siqi, "Xinjiang Counties Identify 75 Forms of Religious Extremism," Global Times, 25 December 14; "Xinjiang Agency Organizes the Public To Identify 75 Types of Religious Extremist Activities"

[Xinjiang judi zuzhi minzhong shibie 75 zhong zongjiao jiduan huodong], Observer, reprinted in Sina, 24 December 14; "Chinese Authorities Order Muslim Uyghur Shop Owners To Stock Alcohol, Cigarettes," Radio Free Asia, 4 May 15; CECC, 2015 Annual Report, 8 October 15, 285-86.

86. <sup>86</sup> For information on how authorities prevent minors from participating in religious activities, see, e.g., Yili Vocational Secondary School (Yili Normal School), "Yili Vocational Secondary (Normal) School Holds Work Meetings on Security and Stability During Ramadan" [Yili zhiye zhongzhuan (shifan) xuexiao zhaokai zhaiyue qijian anquan wending gongzuo huiyi], 4 June 16; "China Restricts Ramadan Fasting in Muslim Region," Agence France-Presse, reprinted in Hong Kong Free Press, 7 June 16. <sup>87</sup> "Controls on Uyghur Villages, Mosques Continue Into New Year," Radio Free Asia, 6 Janu-uru 16.

ary 16. <sup>88</sup> "Police Conduct Counterterrorism Exercises in Various Locations on New Year's Day, 16

Uyghurs Are Arrested for Involvement in [Religious Activities] in Kashgar, Xinjiang" [Yuandan ri gedi jingfang fankong yanxi xinjiang kasha 16 weizu ren she zongjiao bei bul, Radio Free Asia, 1 January 16. <sup>89</sup>Jiang Jie, "Xinjiang Underground Preaching Sites Shut Down: Islamic Leader," Global

<sup>89</sup>Jiang Jie, "Xin Times, 8 March 16. <sup>90</sup>Ibid.

<sup>91</sup> "Uyghur Imam, Farmers Sentenced for Illegally Practicing Religion in China's Xinjiang," Radio Free Asia, 16 March 16. <sup>92</sup> Ibid.

93 Ibid.

<sup>94</sup> "China Detains 41 Uyghurs Who Skipped a Funeral of a Local Communist Functionary," Radio Free Asia, 24 March 16.

95 State Council Information Office, "Freedom of Religious Belief in Xinjiang," June 2016, translated and reprinted in Xinhua, 2 June 16, sec. Conclusion.

<sup>97</sup> Ibid., sec. II. <sup>98</sup> "In Xinjiang, Eating and Drinking During Ramadan Reveals the Nature of Communist Party Members" [Zai xinjiang, zhaiyue chi he fang xian gongchandang yuan bense], Voice of America, 16 June 16

<sup>99</sup>Department of Basic Education, Xinjiang Vocational and Technical College of Construction, "Department of Basic Education Conducts In-Depth Security and Stability Inspections of Con-struction College Area Dormitories During Ramadan" [Jichu jiaoxuebu shenru chengjian xiaoqu sushe lou jinxing fengzhai qijian anquan wending da jianchal, 8 June 16; Yili Vocational Sec-ondary School (Yili Normal School), "Yili Vocational Secondary (Normal) School Holds Work Meeting on Security and Stability During Ramadan" [Yili zhiye zhongzhuan (shifan) xuexiao zhaokai zhaiyue qijian anquan wending gongzuo huiyil, 4 June 16; Shufu County Vocational and Technical School, "Work Meeting on School Security and Stability During Ramadan" [Zhaiyue giion zuguan wending gongzuo huiyil, 14 June 16; Shufu County Vocational and Technical School, "Work Meeting on School Security and Stability During Ramadan" [Zhaiyue

Technical School, "Work Meeting on School Security and Stability During Ramadan" [Zhaiyue qijian xuexiao anquan wending gongzuo huiyi], 14 June 16. <sup>100</sup> Yili Vocational Secondary School (Yili Normal School), "Yili Vocational Secondary (Normal) School Holds Work Meeting on Security and Stability During Ramadan" [Yili zhiye zhongzhuan (shifan) xuexiao zhaokai zhaiyue qijian anquan wending gongzuo huiyi], 4 June 16; Shufu Coun-ty Vocational and Technical School, "Work Meeting on School Security and Stability During Ramadan" [Zhaiyue qijian xuexiao anquan wending gongzuo huiyi], 14 June 16. <sup>101</sup> "China Restricts Ramadan Fast for Muslim Uyghurs in Xinjiang," Radio Free Asia, 9 June 16; "As World's Muslims Enter Ramadan, China Raises Its Guard" [Shijie musilin jinru zhaiyue zhongguo tigao le jingti], BBC, 6 June 16; "China Restricts Ramadan Fasting in Muslim Re-gion," Agence France-Presse, reprinted in Hong Kong Free Press, 7 June 16. <sup>102</sup> "China Enters Ramadan With Round-the-Clock Surveillance of Mosques, Uyghurs," Radio Free Asia, 6 June 16.

<sup>103</sup> China Enters Kanadan with Round-the-Clock Curvemance of Accepter, Cygnete, Cygnete, Free Asia, 6 June 16.
 <sup>103</sup> Ministry of Foreign Affairs, "Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Lu Kang's Regular Press Conference on December 28, 2015," 28 December 15; "Interview: You Cannot Call That Terrorist Simply Because Many People Died," Radio Free Asia, 25 February 16. See also Tom Phillips, "Ursula Gauthier: Foreign Media Must Fight China Censorship, Says Expelled Journalist,"

Guardian, 31 December 15. <sup>104</sup> Michael Forsythe, "Journalist Says China May Expel Her for Article on Uighurs," New York Times, 22 December 15.

<sup>106</sup> "Opinion: Press Freedom No Excuse for Advocating Terrorism," Xinhua, 28 December 15; Ministry of Foreign Affairs, "Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Lu Kang's Regular Press Con-ference on December 28, 2015," 28 December 15.

ference on December 28, 2015," 28 December 15. <sup>106</sup> Tom Phillips, "Ursula Gauthier: Foreign Media Must Fight China Censorship, Says Ex-pelled Journalist," Guardian, 31 December 15. <sup>107</sup> Foreign Correspondents' Club of China (@fccchina), "FCCC Statement: Intimidation of Journalist," Twitter post, 28 November 15, 10:09 p.m. <sup>108</sup> Foreign Correspondents' Club of China (@fccchina), "Expulsion of Ursula Gauthier," Twit-ter post, 26 December 15, 6:39 a.m. <sup>109</sup> "Xinjiang: Bob Woodruff's Journey Inside Alleged ISIS Breeding Ground" [online video clip], ABC News, 29 March 16, 15:45 to 17:20. <sup>110</sup> Foreign Correspondents' Club of China, "Sensitive Areas and Topics," last visited 20 May 16

16. <sup>111</sup>See, e.g., Foreign Correspondents' Club of China, "Sensitive Areas and Topics," last visited

<sup>111</sup> See, e.g., Foreign Correspondents Grub of China, Constant Constant 20 May 16. <sup>112</sup> "Xinjiang Daily Former Editor-in-Chief Is Doubly Expelled, Anti-Terror Rhetoric Incon-sistent With Central Government" [Xinjiang ribao yuan zong bianji bei shuangkai fan baokong yanlun yu zhongyang bu yizhi], China News Service, 2 November 15.

<sup>113</sup>Tom Phillips, "Chinese Newspaper Editor Sacked for Criticising Beijing's 'War on Terror,'" Guardian, 2 November 15. <sup>114</sup> Li Ruohan, "Party Boots Out Xinjiang Editor," Global Times, 3 November 15. <sup>115</sup> "Authorities Detain Uyghur Web Masters and Writers in China's Xinjiang," Radio Free

Asia, 13 June 16.

117 Ibid

118 Ibid.

119 Ibid.

120 Ibid

<sup>121</sup> Paul Mozur, "China Cuts Mobile Service of Xinjiang Residents Evading Internet Filters," New York Times, 23 November 15. 122 Ibid.

<sup>123</sup> "Police Increase Checks of Uyghur Smartphone Users in Xinjiang," Radio Free Asia, 8 January 16. <sup>124</sup> Ibid.

<sup>124</sup> Ibid. <sup>125</sup> Tian Shan, "XUAR Cyberspace Administration Office To Investigate According to Law Two Websites Which Spread Illegal Content" [Xinjiang wangxinban yifa chachu liang jia chuanbo feifa neirong de wangzhan], Tianshan Net, 25 January 16; "Two Uyghur Websites Accused of Harming Ethnic Unity Are Punished, Two Weixin Platforms in Xinjiang Closed for Headlines 'Courting Disaster'" [Liang weizu wangzhan bei zhi pohuai minzu tuanjie zao fa xinjiang liang weixin pingtai biaoti "rehuo" bei fenghao], Radio Free Asia, 27 January 16. See also State Coun-cil, Measures for the Administration of Internet Information Services [Hulian wang xinxi fuwu guanli banfa], issued and effective 25 September 00, arts. 13, 15(4); National People's Congress Standing Committee, Decision on Safeguarding Internet Safety [Quanguo renmin daibiao dahui changwu weivuanhui guanyu weihu hulian wang anguan de jueding], issued 28 December 00, changwu weiyuanhui guanyu weihu hulian wang anquan de jueding], issued 28 December 00, art. 2(3). <sup>126</sup>See, e.g., CECC, 2015 Annual Report, 8 October 15, 281–82, 286–87; CECC, 2014 Annual

Report, 9 October 14, 162–64. <sup>127</sup> Michael Martina and Ben Blanchard, "China Says 28 Foreign-Led 'Terrorists' Killed After Michael Martina and Ben Blanchard, "China Says 28 Foreign-Led 'Terrorists' Killed After De Martine 15: Andrew Jacobs "In a Region Disturbed by Ethnic <sup>127</sup> Michael Martina and Ben Blanchard, "China Says 28 Foreign-Led 'Terrorists' Killed After Attack on Mine," Reuters, 20 November 15; Andrew Jacobs, "In a Region Disturbed by Ethnic Tensions, China Keeps Tight Lid on a Massacre," New York Times, 18 October 15; Tian Shan, "Xinjiang Destroys a Violent Terrorist Gang Under the Direct Command of Foreign Extremist Organizations, Wiping Out All Thugs" [Xinjiang dadiao yi jingwai jiduan zuzhi zhijie zhihui de baokong tuanhuo jianmie quanbu baotul, Tianshan Net, 20 November 15.
 <sup>128</sup> "Knife Attack at Xinjiang Coal Mine Leaves 40 Dead, Injured," Radio Free Asia, 22 September 15; Andrew Jacobs, "In a Region Disturbed by Ethnic Tensions, China Keeps Tight Lid on a Massacre," New York Times, 18 October 15. See also Stuart Leavenworth, "China Slams a Lid on News of Violence From Its Western Frontier," McClatchy News, 1 October 15.
 <sup>129</sup> James T. Areddy, "China Ministry Links Antiterror Efforts to Paris Tragedy," Wall Street Journal, China Real Time Report (blog), 15 November 15; Ben Blanchard, "China Shows Unusual Pictures of Its Fight Against Terror," Reuters, 14 November 15.
 <sup>130</sup> Javier C. Hernández, "China Acknowledges Killing 28 People; Accuses Them of Role in Mine Attack," New York Times, 20 November 15.
 <sup>131</sup> See, e.g., CECC, 2015 Annual Report, 8 October 15, 287; CECC, 2013 Annual Report, 10 October 13, 168.
 <sup>132</sup> Li Tao, "Beginning This Month, Entry and Exit Document Applications Require DNA Collection" [Ben yue qi banli chu rujing zhengjian xu cajii DNA], Vili Daily, 3 June 16; Ben Blanchard, "Chinaes Border Region Asks for DNA for Travel Documents," Reuters, 7 June 16; "Xinjiang Residents Must Give DNA, Voice-Print for Passports," Radio Free Asia, 6 Januart 16

<sup>133</sup> "Controls on Uyghur Villages, Mosques Continue Into New Year," Radio Free Asia, 6 Janu-

ary 16. <sup>134</sup> "China's Uyghurs Face Added Scrutiny Ahead of G20 Summit in Hangzhou," Radio Free

<sup>134</sup> "China's Uyghurs Face Added Scrutiny Ahead of G20 Summit in Hangzhou," Radio Free Asia, 3 August 16.
 <sup>135</sup> Yao Tong, "Xinjiang Introduces a Series of Initiatives To Resolve Prominent Problems Among the Masses" [Xinjiang chutai yi xilie jucuo jiejue qunzhong fanying tuchu wenti], Xinjiang Daily, reprinted in Tianshan Net, 30 March 16; Wang Na, "Launch of Year of Progress on Ethnic Unity" [Kaizhan "minzu tuanjie jinbu nian" huodong], Tianshan Net, 29 March 16; Bai Tiantian, "Xinjiang To End 'Convenience Contact Cards,'" Global Times, 31 March 16.
 <sup>136</sup> Bai Tiantian, "Xinjiang To End 'Convenience Contact Cards,'" Global Times, 31 March 16.
 <sup>137</sup> See, e.g., "Xinjiang Will Cancel 'Good Citizen Card' for Uyghurs on 'May 1,' Officials Launch 'Year of Ethnic Unity and Progress,' Inviting Speculation" (Xinjiang "wu yi" quviao weizu ren "liang min zheng" guanfang kaiqi "minzu tuanjie jinbu nian" yin caice], Radio Free Asia, 1 April 16; Andrew Jacobs, "Xinjiang Seethes Under Chinese Crackdown," New York Times, 2 January 16.
 <sup>138</sup> Yao Tong, "Xinjiang Introduces a Series of Initiatives To Resolve Prominent Problems Among the Masses" [Xinjiang chutai yi xilie jucuo jiejue qunzhong fanying tuchu wenti], Xinjiang Daily, reprinted in Tianshan Net, 30 March 16; Wang Na, "Launch of Year of Progress on Ethnic Unity" [Kaizhan "minzu tuanjie jinbu nian" huodong], Tianshan Net, 29 March 16.
 <sup>139</sup> Ma Kai and Wu Danni, "Xinjiang Standardizes and Simplifies Regular Passport Application Requirements and Handling Procedures for Xinjiang Residents" [Xinjiang guifan he jianhua jiangnei jumin putong huzhao shenqing tiaojian he banli chengxu], Xinhua, 6 August 15; "Xinjiang To Streamline the Application Procedures of Passport," China Radio International, 6 August 15.

gust 15.

<sup>140</sup> Yao Tong et al., "Zhang Chunxian: Southern Xinjiang Is the Main Battlefield for Counter-terrorism and Stability Maintenance in Xinjiang" [Zhang chunxian: nanjiang shi xinjiang fankong weiwen zhu zhanchang], Xinjiang Daily, reprinted in Sina, 4 November 15. See also

Megha Rajagopalan and Ben Blanchard, "China To Push Cultural 'Blending' in Xinjiang Sta-

Megha Rajagopalan and Ben Blanchard, "China To Push Cultural 'Blending' in Xinjiang Sta-<sup>141</sup> Bai Tiantian, "Xinjiang's Aksu Expands Bilingual Schools," Global Times, 9 December 15. See also Yao Tong et al., "Zhang Chunxian: Southern Xinjiang Is the Main Battlefield for Counterterrorism and Stability Maintenance in Xinjiang" [Zhang chunxian: nanjiang shi xinjiang fankong weiwen zhu zhanchang], Xinjiang Daily, reprinted in Sina, 4 November 15. <sup>142</sup> "Tongue-Tied: Teaching Uighur Children in Mandarin Will Not Bring Stability to Xinjiang," Economist, 27 June 15; Uyghur Human Rights Project, "Uyghur Voices on Education: China's Assimilative Bilingual Education' Policy in East Turkestan," May 2015, 3-4, 10, 12, 16, 18, 21, 26-28. For Commission analysis, see "Xinjiang Authorities Accelerate Promotion of Man-darin-Focused Bilingual Education," Congressional-Executive Commission on China, 10 May 11. <sup>143</sup> "More Students in Xinjiang Receive Bilingual Education," Xinhua, 7 October 15. <sup>144</sup> See, e.g., Ye Xiaomin, "Xinjiang: Enhancing Bilingual Education, Plan To Recruit Ten Thousand Teachers" [Xinjiang: buqi shuangyu jiaoyu duanban ni zhao wan ming jiaoshi], Xinjiang Metropolitan Daily, reprinted in Tianshan Net, 20 January 16; Bai Tiantian, "Xinjiang's Aksu Expands Bilingual Schools," Global Times, 9 December 15. <sup>145</sup> In Chinese Law, see, e.g., PRC Constitution, issued 4 December 82, amended 12 April 88, 29 March 93, 15 March 99, 14 March 04, arts. 4, 121; PRC Regional Ethnic Autonomy Law (REAL) [Zhonghua remmin gongheguo minzu quyu zizhi fa], passed 31 May 84, effective 1 Octo-ber 84, amended 28 February 01, arts. 10, 21, 37. The 2005 Implementing Provisions for the REAL affirm the freedom to use and develop minority languages but also place emphasis on the use of Mandarin by promoting "bilingual" education and bilingual Etaching staff. State Council, Certain Provisions on the Implementation of the "PC Regional Ethnic Autonomy Law [Guowuyuan shishi "zhonghua remmin gongheguo minzu quyu zizhi

January 16.

January 16. <sup>148</sup> See, e.g., CECC, 2015 Annual Report, 8 October 15, 289; CECC, 2014 Annual Report, 9 October 14, 168; CECC, 2013 Annual Report, 10 October 13, 167. <sup>149</sup> "Freight Drivers" [Huo yun siji], Ganji.com, 29 March 16; "Sincerely Recruiting High Sal-ary Career Car Accessory Sales Associate With a Base Salary of 2,500 Yuan" [Gaoxin chengpin qiche zhuanghuang xiaoshou yuan dixin 2500 yuan], Ganji.com, 24 January 16; "Administrative and Human Resources Management" [Xingzheng ji renli ziyuan guanli], Tianshanrc.com, 18 April 16; "Xinjiang Aksu Prefecture Wensu County No. 5 Middle School Career Fair" [Xinjiang akceu dicu waney vinn di wu zhongwa zhuanchong zhaonin huil Méfa com 7 April 16; "2016 April 16; "Xinjiang Aksu Prefecture Wensu County No. 5 Middle School Career Fair" [Xinjiang akesu diqu wensu xian di wu zhongxue zhuanchang zhaopin hui], Mfsfs.com, 7 April 16; "2016 Xinjiang Ruoqiang County Teacher Recruitment Schedule" [2016 nian xinjiang ruoqiang xian jiaoshi zhaopin jihua biao], Zhaojiao.net, 18 January 16; "2015 Xinjiang Altay City Broadcasting Station Recruitment Notice" [2015 nian xinjiang aletai shi guangbo diantai zhaopin qishil, Gjgwy.org, 23 December 15; "[Xinjiang] Xinjiang Hotan Prefecture Xinhua Bookstore 2015 Re-cruitment of 5 Staff Members" [(Xinjiang) xinjiang hetian diqu xinhua shudian 2015 zhaopin 5 ming gongzuo renyuan], Yingjiesheng.com, 21 October 15; "[Xinjiang] Aksu Vocational and Technical Institute 2016 Graduate Recruitment" [(Xinjiang) akesu zhiye jishu xueyuan 2016 nian vingi shaong zhaonin] Vingjiesheng.com 13 January 16

Technical Institute 2016 Graduate Recruitment" [(Xinjiang) akesu zhiye jishu xueyuan 2016 nian yingjie sheng zhaopin], Yingjiesheng.com, 13 January 16. <sup>150</sup> "[Xinjiang] Aksu Vocational and Technical Institute 2016 Graduate Recruitment" [(Xinjiang) akesu zhiye jishu xueyuan 2016 nian yingjie sheng zhaopin], Yingjiesheng.com, 13 January 16; "Xinjiang Aksu Prefecture Wensu County No. 5 Middle School Career Fair" [Xinjiang akesu diqu wensu xian di wu zhongxue zhuanchang zhaopin hui], Mfsfs.com, 7 April 16; Ruoqiang County Agriculture Bureau, "Notice Regarding the Adjustment of the Ruoqiang County Agriculture Bureau's Recruitment for Supernumerary Positions" [Guanyu dui ruoqiang rien penga ju zheopin biajuwai repuwar gengwai jinying tiageheng de gengesil, 21 January 16; xian nongye ju zhaopin bianwai renyuan gangwei jinxing tiaozheng de gongshil, 21 January 16; "Recruiting 10 Regular Workers, Male, Han Ethnicity" [Zhaopin pugong 10 ming, nan, hanzu], Jsj365.com, 8 April 16.